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are defined in the Act as individuals 
age 18 and older. Thus, individuals ages 
18 through 21 may be eligible for both 
adult and youth programs. There is no 
specified age for the dislocated worker 
program. 

(b) Individuals who meet the respec-
tive eligibility requirements may par-
ticipate in adult and youth programs 
concurrently. Concurrent enrollment is 
allowable for youth served in programs 
under WIA titles I or II. Such individ-
uals must be eligible under the youth 
or adult/dislocated worker eligibility 
criteria applicable to the services re-
ceived. Local program operators may 
determine, for individuals in this age 
group, the appropriate level and bal-
ance of services under the youth, adult, 
dislocated worker, or other services. 

(c) Local program operators must 
identify and track the funding streams 
which pay the costs of services pro-
vided to individuals who are partici-
pating in youth and adult/dislocated 
worker programs concurrently, and en-
sure that services are not duplicated. 

§ 664.510 Are Individual Training Ac-
counts allowed for youth partici-
pants? 

No, however, individuals age 18 and 
above, who are eligible for training 
services under the adult and dislocated 
worker programs, may receive Indi-
vidual Training Accounts through 
those programs. Requirements for con-
current participation requirements are 
set forth in § 664.500. To the extent pos-
sible, in order to enhance youth partic-
ipant choice, youth participants should 
be involved in the selection of edu-
cational and training activities. 

Subpart F—Summer Employment 
Opportunities 

§ 664.600 Are Local Boards required to 
offer summer employment opportu-
nities in the local youth program? 

(a) Yes, Local Boards are required to 
offer summer youth employment op-
portunities that link academic and oc-
cupational learning as part of the 
menu of services required in § 664.410(a). 

(b) Summer youth employment must 
provide direct linkages to academic 
and occupational learning, and may 
provide other elements and strategies 

as appropriate to serve the needs and 
goals of the participants. 

(c) Local Boards may determine how 
much of available youth funds will be 
used for summer and for year-round 
youth activities. 

(d) The summer youth employment 
opportunities element is not intended 
to be a stand-alone program. Local pro-
grams should integrate a youth’s par-
ticipation in that element into a com-
prehensive strategy for addressing the 
youth’s employment and training 
needs. Youths who participate in sum-
mer employment opportunities must be 
provided with a minimum of twelve 
months of followup services, as re-
quired in § 664.450. (WIA sec. 
129(c)(2)(C).) 

§ 664.610 How is the summer employ-
ment opportunities element admin-
istered? 

Chief elected officials and Local 
Boards are responsible for ensuring 
that the local youth program provides 
summer employment opportunities to 
youth. The chief elected officials 
(which may include local government 
units operating as a consortium) are 
the grant recipients for local youth 
funds, unless another entity is chosen 
to be grant recipient or fiscal agent 
under WIA section 117(d)(3)(B). If, in 
the administration of the summer em-
ployment opportunities element of the 
local youth program, providers other 
than the grant recipient/fiscal agent, 
are used to provide summer youth em-
ployment opportunities, these pro-
viders must be selected by awarding a 
grant or contract on a competitive 
basis, based on the recommendation of 
the youth council and on criteria con-
tained in the State Plan. However, the 
selection of employers who are pro-
viding unsubsidized employment oppor-
tunities may be excluded from the 
competitive process. (WIA sec. 
129(c)(2)(C).) 

§ 664.620 Do the core indicators de-
scribed in 20 CFR 666.100(a)(3) 
apply to participation in summer 
employment activities? 

Yes, the summer employment oppor-
tunities element is one of a number of 
activities authorized by the WIA youth 
program. WIA section 136(b)(2) (A)(ii) 
and(B) provides specific core indicators 
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of performance for youth, and requires 
that all participating youth be in-
cluded in the determination of whether 
the local levels of performance are 
met. Program operators can help en-
sure positive outcomes for youth par-
ticipants by providing them with con-
tinuity of services. 

Subpart G—One-Stop Services to 
Youth 

§ 664.700 What is the connection be-
tween the youth program and the 
One-Stop service delivery system? 

(a) The chief elected official (or des-
ignee, under WIA section 117(d)(3)(B)), 
as the local grant recipient for the 
youth program is a required One-Stop 
partner and is subject to the require-
ments that apply to such partners, de-
scribed in 20 CFR part 662. 

(b) In addition to the provisions of 20 
CFR part 662, connections between the 
youth program and the One-Stop sys-
tem may include those that facilitate: 

(1) The coordination and provision of 
youth activities; 

(2) Linkages to the job market and 
employers; 

(3) Access for eligible youth to the in-
formation and services required in 
§§ 664.400 and 664.410; and 

(4) Other activities designed to 
achieve the purposes of the youth pro-
gram and youth activities as described 
in WIA section 129(a). (WIA secs. 
121(b)(1)(B)(i); 129.) 

§ 664.710 Do Local Boards have the 
flexibility to offer services to area 
youth who are not eligible under 
the youth program through the 
One-Stop centers? 

Yes, however, One-Stop services for 
non-eligible youth must be funded by 
programs that are authorized to pro-
vide services to such youth. For exam-
ple, basic labor exchange services 
under the Wagner-Peyser Act may be 
provided to any youth. 

Subpart H—Youth Opportunity 
Grants 

§ 664.800 How are the recipients of 
Youth Opportunity Grants selected? 

(a) Youth Opportunity Grants are 
awarded through a competitive selec-

tion process. The Secretary establishes 
appropriate application procedures, se-
lection criteria, and an approval proc-
ess for awarding Youth Opportunity 
Grants to applicants which can accom-
plish the purpose of the Act and use 
available funds in an effective manner 
in the Solicitation for Grant Applica-
tions announcing the competition. 

(b) The Secretary distributes grants 
equitably among urban and rural areas 
by taking into consideration such fac-
tors as the following: 

(1) The poverty rate in urban and 
rural communities; 

(2) The number of people in poverty 
in urban and rural communities; and 

(3) The quality of proposals received. 
(WIA sec.169(a) and (e).) 

§ 664.810 How does a Local Board or 
other entity become eligible to re-
ceive a Youth Opportunity Grant? 

(a) A Local Board is eligible to re-
ceive a Youth Opportunity Grant if it 
serves a community that: 

(1) Has been designated as an em-
powerment zone (EZ) or enterprise 
community (EC) under section 1391 of 
the Internal Revenue Code of 1986; 

(2) Is located in a State that does not 
have an EZ or an EC and that has been 
designated by its Governor as a high 
poverty area; or 

(3) Is one of two areas in a State that 
has been designated by the Governor as 
an area for which a local board may 
apply for a Youth Opportunity Grant, 
and that meets the poverty rate cri-
teria in section 1392 (a)(4), (b), and (d) 
of the Internal Revenue Code of 1986. 

(b) An entity other than a Local 
Board is eligible to receive a grant if 
that entity: 

(1) Is a WIA Indian and Native Amer-
ican grant recipient under WIA section 
166; and 

(2) Serves a community that: 
(i) Meets the poverty rate criteria in 

section 1392(a)(4), (b), and (d) of the In-
ternal Revenue Code of 1986; and 

(ii) Is located on an Indian reserva-
tion or serves Oklahoma Indians or 
Alaska Native villages or Native 
groups, as provided in WIA section 169 
(d)(2)(B). (WIA sec. 169(c) and (d).) 
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